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TOWN OF DEERING 
Board of Selectmen 

762 Deering Center Road 
Deering, NH  03244 

 
Meeting Minutes 
January 16, 2020 

Selectmen present:  Allen Belouin, Bill Whisman, Rebecca Mitchell 
Other in attendance:  Diane Kendall, Interim Town Administrator and see sign in sheet 
 
Mr. Belouin called the meeting to order at 7:50pm immediately following the ReVision Solar Impact Partners, LLC 
PILOT hearing.  
 
MEETING MINUTES: 

Mr. Belouin motioned to accept the public and non-public minutes of January 2, 2020, seconded by Mr. Whisman. 

The motion passed unanimously.  

NEW BUSINESS: 

Library Trustee resignation: Mr. Belouin motioned to accept the resignation of Library Trustee Cynthia Ramsay 

Krill and at request of the Library Trustees appoint Ms. Susan Thomas to replace Ms. Ramsay Krill until the March 

election, seconded by Ms. Mitchell unanimously approved. Selectmen praised Ms. Ramsay for her past service 

and thanked Ms. Thomas for coming forward to fill the position. Library Trustee Elizabeth Holmes reported the 

little Library building north of the Town Hall was approved for listing on the State of NH Historic Places and 

eligible for the National Register of Historic Places. Ms. Holmes said the Library Trustees have changed the 

regular meeting time to the first Monday of each month at the Town Hall in Meeting Room/Library Room.  

Conservation Commission Warrant Article Request: Conservation Commission Chairperson Gary Samuels 

presented two warrant article requests for 2020 Town Meeting. First, to see if the town will authorize the 

Selectmen to convey a conservation easement to a “qualified organization” for the purposed of protecting the 

town owned lands in perpetuity. Ferris Tract Map 219 Lot 002; Carew Lots Map 222 Lot 006; Library Lots Map 

223 Lots 008-009. Mr. Samuels explained the conservation easements and also explained costs associated with 

easements would be funded from the Conservation Fund. The Conservation Commission also requests the town 

convey ownership of town owned property Map 219 Lot 015 of one acre on Hedgehog Mountain Rd to a “qualified 

organization” which is the Society for the Protection of NH Forests (SPNHF). Costs associated with removal of 

debris from lot to be funded from the Conservation Fund.  Mr. Belouin motioned the Selectmen support both 

warrant articles as proposed by the Conservation Commission, seconded by Mr. Whisman and unanimously 

supported. Mr. Samuels also requested Land Use Change Tax (LUCT) Funds from 2018 and 2019 be remitted to 

the Conservation Fund as voted at 2004 Town Meeting. 2019 Warrants for Land Use Change Tax totaled 

$12,000. Ms. Kendall will research 2018 and verify totals with the Tax Collector.  

BTLA appeal Docket 29496-18PT: Avitar Assessor Evan Roberge requested permission to authorize on behalf 

of the BoS settlement of a 2018 appeal; assessment difference of $100, which for 2018 and 2019 would result in 

a refund of $6.07.  Mr. Belouin motioned to authorize Avitar to proceed with settlement on behalf of the BoS, 

seconded by Mr. Whisman and unanimously approved. 

CONTINUED BUSINESS: 

2020 Budget and Warrant Articles: Selectmen reviewed proposed warrant articles and budget. Selectmen 

discussed appropriations for requests from health and human service agencies. Since there was no request from 

Project LIFT for 2020 BoS removed support from budget function 4445.50.495 and reduced the line item to $1, 

$500 for Granite State Children’s Alliance; $425 for SJCS Community Meals on Wheels function 4445.50.496; 

$500 for Granite State Children’s Alliance and $3,000 to Greater Hillsborough Senior Services function 

4445.50.498.  

Selectmen discussed adjustments to various line items due to updated cost estimates: 
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Function     2019 Budget    2020 Proposed                              Description 

01.4445.50.495 Health Agencies - Education       400              1  

01.4445.50.496 Health Agencies - Meals    1,795           425  

01.4445.50.498 Health Agencies - Services    3,000        3,500  

01.4210.30.110 Police - F/T Wages   130,300    112,200 Wages replaced with HPD Agreement 

01.4210.30.399 Police - Professional Services            0       24,200 Hillsboro PD Service Agreement; and 

           Consulting for Chief Position 

01.4311.40.430 Highway Admin - Mobile Phone        800       1,956 Data collection devices for trucks 

01.4324.41.406 Solid Waste - Transfer Station   75,000      85,079 Hillsboro Estimate 

 

The total proposed operating budget:           $2,125,921    $2,135,050  0.43% increase over 2019 

  

Selectmen discussed Fire Apparatus Lease payment; the first payment was approved in 2019 warrant article and 

funds will be encumbered to 2020 as equipment will not be delivered and lease will not take effect for the capital 

purchase until 2020. The next 9 yearly payment will begin in 2021.  

 

Selectmen discussed donations to the Ruth Clement Arts Fund for the purpose of summer concerts.  Ms. Kendall 

will seek advice from Trustees.  

 

Selectmen directed Ms. Kendall to have police patrol the Reservoir boat launch and address vehicles blocking the 

boat ramp.  

 

Selectmen discussed Department of Labor violation related to the EMS youth training program. Mr. Belouin 

motioned to suspend the Youth EMS Training Program until the Selectmen are satisfied the program meets all 

state laws, town policies, affiliation with Daniel Webster Explorer program or other acceptable affiliate.  Mr. 

Whisman seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

 

Selectman discussed incident of motor vehicle accident involving EMS personnel responding to a call. Accident 

report has been filed with town’s insurance and a department incident report is pending.  

 

Police Chief Recruitment: Ms. Kendall reported the Police Chief Recruitment Advisory Committee met at 

6:00pm previous to the Selectmen meeting.  Ms. Kendall notified the Selectmen that Capt. Cavanaugh has 

declined the invitation to serve on the committee due to scheduling conflicts. Ms. Kendall will connect Mr. 

McAllister to the Saturday meeting via Skype. The committee will be interviewing candidates on Saturday January 

18th and 25th and make recommendation to Selectmen by January 31st.    

TO BE REVIEWED AND/OR SIGNED: The following manifests and requests were approved by the Selectmen 

• Annual Service Agreement – CivicPlus Website 

• Employee Status Change Confirmation J. Pushee 

• Town Hall Rental Agreement Deering Lake Improvement Association 

• Town Clerk refund request – renewal registration made in error on online kiosk 

• Notice of Intent to Cut Map 224 Lots 53-55 and Map 225 Lots 7-8 Roy Family Trust 

• Employee Payroll  Weekly  January 8  $   14,275.23 

• Employee Payroll  Weekly  January 15  $   10,871.49 

• Employee Payroll  Weekly  January 15  $        688.96 

• Employee Payroll  Monthly  January 8  $     2,704.02 

• AP Manifest     2019 V1453   $     9,328.20 

• AP Manifest    2019 V1454  $   18,574.67 

• AP Manifest     2020 V1010   $   31,314.29 
There being no further business to come before the Board Mr. Whisman made the motion to adjourn seconded by 

Mr. Belouin unanimously approved. The meeting adjourned at 9:55pm.  

Respectfully Submitted, \s\ Diane Kendall, Interim Town Administrator 


















































































